HIGHLAND COMMUNITY COLLEGE

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING MINUTES
May 21, 2008
Trustees Present:  Nancy Batchelder, Vernie Coy, Donald Harter, Russell Karn, Joyce Rush, Jason Taylor.

Call to Order:  The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by Chairperson Rush in the Highland Community College Administration Building Conference Room.

Approval of the Agenda:   Chairperson Rush noted that HCC President David Reist has additions for the agenda, and asked Reist to discuss those additions.  He asked for an Executive Session to discuss non-elected personnel prior to the Action and Discussion Items, and then two new Action Items: Item K. Approval of NEKTC Tuition and Fees, and Item L. Approval of Banking Services in Atchison.  It was moved by Mr. Taylor, seconded by Mr. Karn that the Agenda be approved as amended.  Motion passed.

Approval of Minutes:  It was moved by Mr. Harter, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, that the minutes of the April 9, 2008 Regular Meeting be approved as presented.  Motion passed.

Approval of Warrants:  It was moved by Mr. Taylor, seconded by Mr. Harter, that warrants numbered 19516 to 20164 be approved as presented.  Discussion.  Motion passed.
Executive Session:  Mrs. Batchelder moved, with a second from Mr. Harter, to go into Executive Session at 7:37 pm for 10 minutes to discuss non-elected personnel.  Motion passed.  The Board reconvened to regular session at 7:47 pm.

Professional Employees Contracts:  Mr. Reist explained that professional employees (faculty) have until May 15 of each year to notify the Board if they do not intend to sign a contract for the following academic year.  Although salary negotiations are underway for next year, the Administration would like to approve the list of faculty to be offered a contract for the 2008-09 academic year.  Mr. Karn moved and Mrs. Batchelder seconded to accept the Administration’s recommendation to offer the listed individuals contracts under the terms of the Master Contract for the 2008-09 academic year.  Motion passed.
Administrative Employees Contracts:  Based on performance evaluations, the Administration recommended a list of Administrative Staff personnel for contracts for the 2008-09 academic year, with salaries to be determined at a later date.  Mr. Harter moved to accept that recommendation.  With a second from Mr. Taylor, that motion passed.
Upgrade of Nortel PBX Phone System:  Mr. Reist asked Deborah Fox, vice president for finance and operations, to update the Board on the situation with the College’s internal phone system.  In October of 2003, HCC implemented a Nortel PBX internal phone system and discontinued service with Sprint as the local switch.  In making the change, Fox estimated a savings of $120,000 over a five year life of the PBX.  Now that it is 2008, it has become necessary to upgrade that system.  The Administration therefore recommends upgrading the current phone system with a quote from Nortel of $40,825.18.  Following discussion, Mr. Karn moved to accept the recommendation from the Administration.  Mr. Taylor seconded that motion.  Motion passed.
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Culbertson Auditorium Bids:  As part of the deferred maintenance bond projects, Culberson Auditorium was identified as needing work.  Creal Clark & Seifert of St. Joseph, MO, have been the architects on this project.  The architects sent out a bid package; bids were due on May 21, and Ms. Fox informed the Board that the bids received were under budget, and recommended the low bid of $98,578 for auditorium renovations and seating installation from Helsel Design and Construction of St. Joseph.  Following discussion of the scope of the work to be done, Mr. Taylor moved to accept that recommendation with a second from Mrs. Batchelder.  Motion passed.
Health Insurance Bids:   This Discussion Item was tabled pending receipt from NEKTC employees of their health profiles to BC/BS in order to receive a renewal bid from that insurance provider.   Mr. Karn made the motion to table both this item and a subsequent item on the agenda, the Student Meal Plan Rate Increase.  Mr. Coy seconded that motion.  Motion passed.
Student Housing Rate Increase:  Mr. Reist the Trustees to consider a $25 per semester across the board rate increase for all student housing units.  The proposed rates for 2008-09 would be:  Campus Apartments  $1,225; Rubeti/Heritage Halls  $1,195; Ellis Hall (private bedrooms)  $1,450; and Piper Hall (private bedrooms)  $1.650.   Mr. Karn moved to approve that increase.  With a second from Mr. Coy, motion passed.
Student Meal Plan Rate Increase:  The Administration had not received the new student meal plan rate information from Great Western Dining Services by meeting time.  Pending receipt of that information, this Action Item was tabled. 
Approve Calendar for 2009-10:  A draft of the 2009-10 academic calendar had been distributed previously.  Following review of that calendar by the Board and by campus personnel, the Administration recommended the 2009-10 academic calendar for approval as presented.  Mr. Harter made the motion to accept that recommendation, and Mr. Coy seconded the motion.  Motion passed.  
Facilities Agreement with Doniphan West:  Mr. Reist informed the Board that the agreement with Doniphan West for use of the College football field and track calls for a $5,000 annual payment from the school district and that the payment can be adjusted for inflation based on the CPI.  With the adjustment, the payment would be over $6,000.  Following discussion about the school district use of that facility, Mr. Taylor moved to leave the payment due at $5,000.  Mr. Karn seconded that motion.  Motion passed.
West Avenue:  Mr. Reist provided the Board with an aerial view of the campus depicting the location of work to be done on West Avenue.  In cooperation with the City of Highland, that street will be moved to the west and straightened north to the city limit.  Further discussion included possible costs for the surface of that street.
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NEKTC Tuition and Fees:  Mr. Reist submitted a proposal from Mike Rogg, president of NEKTC, for approval of NEKTC tuition and fees for 2008-09.  USD 409 would not approve the increases since NEKTC will no longer be under that Board as of July 1.  Even though the NEKTC merger with HCC will not happen until July 1, Mr. Rogg was asking the HCC Board of Trustees to make that approval.  Mr. Taylor made the motion to approve NEKC tuition and fees pending the merger.  Mr. Harter seconded that motion.  Motion passed.
Banking Services in Atchison:  With the NEKTC merger to occur on July 1, Ms. Fox had sought proposals from Atchison banks for banking services for three deposit accounts:  a demand deposit account for idle funds, and demand deposit account to receive daily or weekly deposits, and a demand deposit account to receive credit card deposits via ACH.  Following receipt of proposals from Atchison banking institutions, Ms. Fox recommended that those accounts be established with The Exchange National Bank and Trust in Atchison.  Mr. Karn made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, to accept that recommendation.  Motion passed.
Student Services Report:  Dr. Cheryl Rasmussen, Vice President of Student Services, informed the board about the first of four enrollment days for the fall semester.  Almost 100 students enrolled on the first day.  She has also been involved with the Strategy Forum and interviews for the IT Director.  

Academic Affairs Report:  Mr. Mike Parker, Vice President for Academic Affairs, asked Eleanor Hensley, coordinator of the College’s Early Childhood program, to update the Board on current activities in her program.  Mrs. Hensley provided information about her affiliation with the Kansas Association of Child Care Resource and Referral Agencies (KACCRRA), and with ERC services.  These affiliations provide a statewide awareness of the HCC Early Childhood program and Mrs. Hensley is integrally involved in work in Northeast Kansas.  
Foundation Report:  Dr. Craig Mosher, Executive Director of the HCC Foundation, reviewed the most recent Foundation Board of Directors meeting where there was discussion of the agreement between the College and the Foundation on the Klinefelter property.  Plans are for that agreement to be worked out for approval by the Foundation Board at its July meeting.
Finance/Operations Report:  Ms. Deborah Fox, Vice President for Finance and Operations, discussed her attendance at recent meetings in Topeka on Tax Credits the legislature is providing that begin July 1 and are earmarked for deferred maintenance.  The College will have $78,000 in Tax Credits that donors can purchase for a 60 percent state credit and a 40 percent federal credit on the remainder.  She also attended a Performance Agreement meeting where she learned that the College would receive 100 percent of the funding it was eligible for.  She then updated the Board on the list of summer projects the College has scheduled.
Trustees’ Report:  Chairperson Rush informed her colleagues of her recent trip to Chicago as part of the College’s AQIP Strategy Forum Team.  The Strategy Forum was four days of 12 hour discussions on planning as part of the College’s participation in the AQIP accreditation format.  
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President’s Report:  Mr. Reist provided an update on new hires at the College, including Courtney Hale as the spirit squad sponsor/admissions representative and Frank Kuhn at the new biology instructor at the Perry Center.  He also discussed the Strategy Forum and the anticipated outcomes, including possible Action Projects the College will be involved with.  Work has begun on renovations to the Cafeteria that the Board had approved previously.  The renovations will continue the work that was done last summer on the area in the Student Union that is now the Scottie Pause.  Mr. Reist received a copy of a federal resolution submitted by Congresswoman Nancy Boyda that is now part of the Congressional Record.  That resolution was in honor of the 150th Anniversary of the College.  Boyda provided the keynote address at this year’s commencement exercises at the College.  

Public Comment:  None.

Announcements:  None
Executive Session to Discuss Contract Negoations:  Mr. Karn moved, with a second from Mrs Batchelder, to go into executive session at 9:07 p.m.  Motion passed.  The Board reconvened at 9:35 p.m. with no action taken.
Adjournment:  Mr. Taylor moved, with a second by Mrs. Batchelder, that the meeting adjourn.  Motion passed.  Meeting adjourned at 9:37 p.m.
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